At a meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals of the City of Joliet, Illinois, held Thursday, April 17, 2008, at the hour of 1:30 p.m. in the Municipal Building, 150 West Jefferson Street, Joliet, Illinois with the following members present:    

Mr. Charles Graham 

Mr. Ed Hennessy
Ms. Elizabeth Nevarez

Ms. Denise Powers (Chairman Pro-Tem)   
Mr. Jim Riggs                           

Absent:

Mr. Paul Briese 
Ms. Christine Merriman
Thereupon the following matters were heard by the Zoning Board of Appeals:

Zoning Board of Appeals of the City of Joliet, Illinois/Thursday, April 17, 2008

THIS PETITION WAS HEARD OUT OF ORDER AS LISTED ON THE AGENDA.

PETITION 2008-19:  A Variation of Use to allow continuation of a gutter installation business, an I-1 (light industrial) use, in an R-3 (one and two family residential) zoning district, located at 216 Rowell Ave.      

Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. David Wolz, Rowell Ave., Joliet, Il.  Mr. Wolz did not have any questions or additional comments.

Chairman Hennessey asked Mr. Wolz if the conditions of the petition were acceptable, and Mr. Wolz said they were.  Chairman Hennessey stated that Mr. Wolz has been operating the business at the property since 1997 and asked Mr. Fisher if the property was zoned as I-1 back at that time.  Mr. Fisher said that this business has been operating at the property since 1997, but it was never zoned for that use.  Mr. Wolz said that he has lived at the property since 1967.  Chairman Hennessey said that according to the conditions of the variation, Mr. Wolz will have to find a new commercial location within 3 years.        

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition (subject to all conditions), and Ms. Nevarez seconded the motion, which passed with 5 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Hennessy.   

Petition 2008-19 was approved with five aye votes.
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PETITION 2008-20:  A Special Use Permit to allow construction of an 8-unit apartment building for individuals with disabilities in a B-3 (general business) zoning district, located at 3110 Thomas Hickey Ave.
Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. James Hogan, Cornerstone Services, 777 Joyce Rd., Joliet, Il.  Mr. Hogan did not have any questions or additional comments.

Ms. Powers asked if this project will be similar to the one on Oneida St. near Larkin Ave., and Mr. Hogan said that the building would be similar.                    

Mr. Riggs asked if there would be any taxes collected for the City of Joliet from this project.  Mr. Hogan said that Cornerstone Services is a non-profit, tax exempt organization.  Mr. Riggs said that corner property would normally bring in a substantial amount of tax revenue for the city.  Mr. Fisher said that this property is zoned for business, but it is not located on a major arterial street.  He said that the likelihood of a large business locating at the property is remote because it is off of the main road.  He said that the existing business near the property could possibly expand onto the property, but there has never been any activity or business interest in the property for the past 20 years. 
Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition.  Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Craig Cady, Calla Dr., Joliet, Il.  Mr. Cady said that he has circulated a petition.  He said that he has spoken to a number of residents in the area and they are opposed to a residential apartment complex at this property.  He said that if it is zoned for commercial, the residents feel it should be used as such.  Mr. Cady read his letter of opposition.  Reasons for opposition to the project were as follows;  1) the project is inconsistent with residential housing in the area, 2) the developer did not meet with the neighboring residents, 3) the project would bring congestion and disruption to the area, and 4) the project will result in a reduction of property values.
Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Ted Slove, Delrose St., Joliet, Il.  Mr. Slove said that people were not informed and the sign was posted on a side street.  He said that the residents do not want this project because it is not good for the community.
Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Dave Meding, Bunker Hill Dr., Joliet, Il.  Mr. Meding said that he signed the petition and agrees with the letter of opposition that was read.
Chairman Hennessey swore in Ms. Donna Billings, Calla Dr., Joliet, Il.  Ms. Billings has discussed this project with her neighbors and said that they are not necessarily opposed to it.  They believe that it is a noble cause and they support that, but they are concerned about the appearance of the building and what future use could occur.  She said that if Cornerstone was no longer operating the building to assist the disabled, would another owner be able to make it into a typical rental apartment complex.  Chairman Hennessey said that there would have to be a hearing for rezoning before a change like that could occur.  Mr. Fisher said that the intent is to limit this property to Cornerstone Services and if they were ever to stop serving this type of function, any use other than by Cornerstone Services would have to be reviewed.  Mr. Fisher said that Cornerstone Services always constructs high quality buildings.  Each detail of this building will be reviewed through the Planned Unit Development process, which includes a public hearing.  Ms. Billings said that she would rather see a building that looks like a house and fits in with the surrounding houses, than to have a commercial building at the property.  She said that she and her neighbors would like to be able to have some input into what the building will look like.  Ms. Billings asked Mr. Hogan if staff would be at the property.  Mr. Hogan said that staff will be at the property as needed.

Chairman Hennessey said that in the 32 years that he has served on the Zoning Board of Appeals, he has never heard one complaint about Cornerstone properties.  He said that no one has ever said that these homes have caused any kind of hardship, economically or otherwise to any part of the community.  

Mr. Hogan said that Cornerstone Services has approximately 30 homes throughout Will County.  He said that neighboring residents are always very pleased with the facility and the services that Cornerstone provides.  There is a building and grounds department to take care of the houses, and a landscaping company is contracted to do landscaping and snow removal.  He said that property values have never been impacted due to Cornerstone homes being located in a neighborhood.  He said that the residents are high functioning disabled individuals that will work in the community by using Cornerstone employment services.  Cornerstone provides affordable housing for low income individuals, and receives funding from the federal government.  The City of Joliet is also looking to support Cornerstone projects through federal funding that the city receives for this type of development.  In order to receive a grant from the federal government, Cornerstone must continue to provide services and affordable housing to low income disabled individuals for at least 40 years.  He said that the units will have a full kitchen, there are laundry facilities, a staff office and meeting areas.  The building will be one-story with brick on all sides, and ample parking with a staff vehicle on site.
Mr. Fisher asked if the residents take public transportation or will they have their own vehicles.  Mr. Hogan said that the residents typically use public transportation or staff will drive them to appointments or to go shopping.  Mr. Fisher added that traffic congestion is not an issue since public transportation is used most often. 
Mr. Riggs requested that this petition be tabled to the next meeting in order to have Cornerstone meet with the surrounding residents.  Mr. Hogan said that timing is a concern in order to submit the grant to the federal grant which requires that the City must indicate proper zoning.  Mr. Hogan said that the day that the sign was posted, Cornerstone staff also passed out information to 18 homes in the immediate area, as requested by city staff.  Only one call was received from the owner of an educational daycare center located on T. Hickey Dr.  The owner asked some questions and is very pleased about the proposed project.  Mr. Hogan said that the staff passed out informational brochures about Cornerstone and a drawing of the building.
Mr. Fisher said that Cornerstone will have several weeks to meet with neighborhood residents before this petition will go before the Mayor and City Council for a final decision.  

Ms. Billings asked about the nature of the people with disabilities.  She asked if the individuals have psychiatric backgrounds which could cause some concern, or do they have physical limitations.  Mr. Hogan said that the individuals may have mental illness but will be controlled by medication, just as 140 other persons with mental illness are already being served by Cornerstone throughout Joliet.  Chairman Hennessey said that he knows several families who have family members who reside at Cornerstone homes.  He said that many of the patients go to their family residences quite frequently.  He said that the patients do not have any type of psychiatric illness that would create any kind of danger to the neighborhood.  Mr. Hogan said that the State of Illinois, nor Cornerstone, would permit that type of patient at the homes.
Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Phillip Farmer, Cecily Dr., Joliet, Il.  Mr. Farmer asked what legal notification is required for cases such as this.  Mr. Fisher said that a sign is posted at the property, notices are sent to residents within 300 ft. of the property and a legal notice is advertised in the local newspaper.  Mr. Farmer asked if the petition could be tabled until homeowners receive more information about the project.  He said that there are a lot of children in the area, and he asked how Cornerstone would know how dangerous a psychiatric patient could be.  Chairman Hennessey said he understood the concern, and restated that in the past 32 years there has never been a single problem of any kind ever brought to his attention, or to the attention of the Board.  Mr. Hogan said that the staff is professionally trained at the Master’s level, there are doctors available on a consultation basis and a nurse.  He said that Cornerstone does not have problems or difficulties with the individuals concerned.  The residents are properly screened and deemed to be appropriate for this type of service.  Mr. Hogan said that the individuals have a long range of varying disabilities and are given a quality of life that they would not otherwise be able to have.  Mr. Fisher said that the residents are family members of our friends and neighbors within the community.  He said that the services are for residents of Joliet and the Will County area, not for people from around the state.  Mr. Fisher said that Cornerstone residents are regularly seen at community functions, shopping and working in Joliet.  Chairman Hennessey said that he has lived within 3 blocks of at least 5 of these developments and they have proven to be an asset to the community.  Area residents do not even realize the homes are in the neighborhood, the properties are well maintained and there are never any problems or complaints.  He said that the Board constantly hears the same arguments on these issues and he understands the concerns.  There will be a neighborhood meeting held by Cornerstone before the City Council meeting, and any questions will be addressed at that time.  Chairman Hennessey said that the City Council will have the final decision in this matter.

Mr. Slove said that the sign was not easily seen from the street because it was posted on Calla Dr. instead of T. Hickey Dr.  He said that he talked to residents on several streets and they were opposed to this project, and they were not aware that a meeting was to take place.  Mr. Slove said that most of the residents work during the day and were unable to attend this meeting held in the middle of the day.  He asked that the petition be tabled to allow enough time so that the residents can meet with Cornerstone and address this issue properly.
Chairman Hennessey asked if it was adequate to hold a meeting prior to having this petition heard by the City Council.  Mr. Slove said it would be a problem if the recommendation of the Zoning Board allows for the process to go forward because the opinions of the residents will have less of an impact.
Chairman Hennessey asked Mr. Hogan about the problems with financing if the petition were to be tabled.  Mr. Hogan said that the grant submitted to the federal government must include a letter from the city indicating that proper zoning is in place.  Government funding is very limited for this type of program.  If a decision by the City Council is delayed, Cornerstone will miss the submission deadline of May 31, 2008 and lose the opportunity to receive the funding.  Mr. Fisher said that this petition could go before City Council on May 20th and will allow enough time for a meeting with the neighbors.
Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to table the petition and Mr. Graham seconded the motion, which failed to carry.  Voting aye were:  Riggs and Graham.  Voting nay were:  Nevarez, Powers, and Hennessy.
Ms. Powers moved to approve the petition and Ms. Nevarez seconded the motion.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Nevarez, Powers and Riggs.  Voting nay was:  Riggs.

Petition 2008-20 was approved with four aye votes.
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PETITION 2008-21:  A Special Use Permit to allow a wireless communication facility, replacing a vacated tenant, located at 373 Western Ave.
Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Brian Maguire, US Cellular, Itasca, Il.  Mr. Maguire said that there will only be 3 panel antennas at first, with the right to increase to 9 antennas for future capacity.  He said that the installation of six, 4-foot planters outside of the building may take longer than 1 month after City Council approval.  Mr. Fisher said that the City Council meeting will be held May 20th which would allow until June 20th to install the planter pots.  Mr. Maguire said that he would do his best to meet the deadline.                

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition and Mr. Graham seconded the motion, which passed with 5 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Hennessy.  

Petition 2008-21 was approved with five aye votes.
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PETITION 2008-22:  A Variation of a front-yard setback for an accessory structure from 60 ft. to 7 ft. to allow construction of an entry guardhouse, located at 350-366 N. Broadway St.
Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Timothy Ramsey, Attorney, Evanston, Il., and Mr. Zennon Kurdziel, Architect, Oakpark, Il.  Mr. Ramsey said this variation is for a welcome center which will be located on the east side of Broadway St.  He said the center will be an important part of the enhanced security system for Evergreen Terrace.
Mr. Kurdziel presented an aerial of the buildings and the parking lot and described how they would be impacted by the proposed welcome center.  He said that the parking lot currently has two open entrances off of Broadway St.  Mr. Kurdziel said that the welcome center will serve to control vehicle and pedestrian entry into the property.  The center will be centrally located to allow visual contact for all four apartment buildings.  A security officer will be on guard at all times who will control the entry gate, and to verify the identity and the reason for entering the property.  Residents will be given a “swipe card” to activate the gate for entry.  The center has room for four occupants, two of which will be full-time personnel, and two auxiliary spaces for the Joliet police to facilitate in any incidents that may occur.  The building will be made of brick to match the existing buildings and will have a shingled roof.  Any fencing that is removed or missing will be replaced to match the six-foot wrought-iron fence that is currently at the property.  The proposed landscape plan includes circulation paths, sidewalks and landscaping to enhance the existing development and the area around the new welcome center.  
Ms. Powers asked if the there will also be a gate for the pedestrian entryway.  Mr. Kurdziel said that the pedestrian entryway will be gated.  There will be eye to eye contact and an exchange of identity information with the security guard on duty.  
Chairman Hennessey asked how guests would gain entry to the property.  Mr. Kurdziel said that guests must stop at the main commercial building to obtain a temporary pass to allow access to the property.  
Mr. Ramsey said that the city has requested enhanced security for Evergreen Terrace.  Ownership has installed approximately 44 security cameras which provide visual coverage for the parking lots and building doorways.  He said the high resolution cameras retain recordings for 30 days, and have video monitors that are located in the commercial building, and will be in the new welcome center as well.  He said that the police will have ready access to the information on the video monitors.  Mr. Ramsey said that since the installation of the cameras, there has been a decline in the number of service calls to the police department and to the fire department.  He said that with the new welcome center improvements, vehicular and pedestrian access will have to pass the welcome center gates.  The third major component of the security system upgrade that has been implemented is the guest pass system.  Non-tenants must obtain a guest pass in order to enter the property.  The passes range from 1-day to 30-day time periods, and must be renewed upon expiration.  Mr. Ramsey said that the guest pass system is not as effective as it could be, and access will be controlled more successfully through the welcome center.  He said that the center is the linchpin of the security system upgrades for the property.  It will completely control access to the 3 buildings on the east side of Broadway St., and will be a permanent observation point for access to the building on the west side of Broadway St.
Mr. Ramsey said that this is a unique circumstance which does support the application for the variance.  He addressed the specifics of the ordinance requirements for variances, including undue hardship, that a reasonable rate of return is prevented and any impact on the area.  He said there is a need for an upgraded security system for the property which the city has requested.  The physical configuration at the property, as it exists, makes it difficult to control access to the property, and the welcome center will be a centrally located structure used to control access.  Conditions have improved as the rehabilitation work continues, and the residents acknowledge the benefits of the enhanced security system.  The upgrades at the property will support efforts to generate improved and increased occupancy.  He said that initially, entry to the property through the welcome center may be slowed, and there could be some minimal traffic congestion on Broadway St.  Once the system is put into practice and becomes more of a routine, then passage into the property will become more evenly regulated.  The overall impact of the welcome center will be uniformly positive by enhancing the security system which will benefit the residents and the general community.
Mr. Ramsey asked for clarification on the condition relating to landscaping.  Mr. Fisher said that the landscaping will have to be done to the whole street front, entryways and the parking lot areas to bring it up to the requirements of the city landscape ordinance.  Mr. Fisher said that the standards of the current landscape ordinance must be met by anyone requesting a variation.  Mr. Ramsey said that ownership would accept that condition.  
Mr. Ramsey asked about the condition relating to the fencing.  Mr. Fisher said that any fencing in disrepair must be replaced.  He said that all of the wrought-iron fencing, including along the frontages of Broadway St., must be consistent.  Mr. Fisher said that cyclone fencing at the property is not permitted.
Ms. Powers asked for more specifics about the guest pass system.  Mr. Ramsey said that a tenant would have to accompany a guest to the property management office to obtain a guest pass.  Management would request proper identification from the guest to ensure that the individual has not been banned from the property, for whatever reason.  No one can enter the property without a pass to get through the gates.  Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Jake Passion, Chicago, Il.  Mr. Passion said that the swipe cards will be picture ID’s with electronic coding.  The guard will see the photo ID before a swipe card can be used to open the gate.  Once through the gate, the 3 buildings have electronic locks which can be released by a resident in the building.  Chairman Hennessey swore in Captain Powers, Joliet Police Department.  Captain Powers said that this was the first that he has heard about this plan.  He said that the success or failure of this project will depend upon the caliber of the employee who is commanding the welcome center.  It will only be as good as those responsible for allowing entry.  Mr. Passion said that private security employees will be hired to be attendants, and ownership would like to hire the Joliet Police Department on a dedicated policing program for the property.    
Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Graham moved to approve the petition, and Ms. Nevarez seconded the motion, which passed with 5 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Hennessy.  

Petition 2008-22 was approved with five aye votes.
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PETITION 2008-23:  A Variation of a major street setback from 80 ft. to 70 ft. to allow continuation of an existing professional office building, located at 208 N. Larkin Ave.

Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Myles Jacobs, Attorney, Joliet, Il.  Mr. Jacobs said that after this building was built, the city changed the setback line.  The new buyer is requesting this setback variation in order to allow the building to be rebuilt if there was ever a fire.  He said there is a hardship because the lot is now too small to construct a building.  Mr. Jacobs said that almost all of the other buildings on this street would have the same problem because they were also built prior to the change in the setback requirement.  He said that the current owner has spent a lot of time and money to remodel the inside and outside of the building.                     

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition, and Ms. Powers seconded the motion, which passed with 5 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Hennessy.  

Petition 2008-23 was approved with five aye votes.
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THIS PETITION WAS HEARD OUT OF ORDER AS LISTED ON THE AGENDA.
PETITION 2008-18:  Several Variations to allow construction of a single-family residence on an undersized lot, located at 1221 1/2 Fairview Ave.
Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Dennis Kolios, Joliet, Il.  Mr. Kolios did not have any questions or additional comments.                  

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Ms. Powers moved to approve the petition and Ms. Nevarez seconded the motion, which passed with 5 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Hennessy.  

Petition 2008-18 was approved with five aye votes.

Chairman Hennessey asked for a verbal approval of the minutes of the March 20, 2008 meeting and this passed unanimously with a verbal vote.                                 

Chairman Hennessey asked for a verbal vote to adjourn the meeting and the Board unanimously approved the motion to adjourn.                       

cc: S. Mufich, Neighborhood Services
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